October 21, 2014

Town Board Meeting


A Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted on
October 21, 2014 in the Vincent F. Nyberg Meeting Room of the Cortlandt Town Hall located at One Heady Street, Cortlandt Manor, NY (10567) with the following elected official and appointed staff in attendance: 

LINDA D. PUGLISI


Supervisor 

FRANCIS X. FARRELL

Councilmember      
DEBRA COSTELLO

Councilmember
RICHARD BECKER

Councilmember   

SETH FREACH


Councilmember                                                                                                                                          

Also present:



JO-ANN DYCKMAN 

Town Clerk 



EDWARD VERGANO 

DOTS, Director 



GLENN CESTARO


Comptroller

CLAUDIA VAHEY 
Human Resources Coordinator 

CHRISTINE B. COTHREN 
Deputy Town Clerk 



ROSEMARY B. LASHER

DOTS/Asst. to Director


JEFFREY COLEMAN

Director, DES

* * * * * ** * * * * *

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 

Supervisor Puglisi called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

* * * * * * * * * *

PLEDGE TO THE FLAG

Supervisor Puglisi led all in attendance in a Pledge to the Flag. 

* * * * * ** * * * * *

SUPERVISOR’S PROCLAMATIONS AND REPORTS
Supervisor Puglisi announced that not only is the Town of Cortlandt the first Purple Heart Veterans Town in Westchester County, but has been selected to be the first town in the region to have a Purple Heart Memorial.  It will be dedicated on October 30th at 12 noon at Town Hall. The Supervisor thanked the Purple Heart Veterans.  Also, the Town’s Veteran’s Day Ceremony will be on November 11 at the Community Center on Westbrook Drive at 12:30 p.m. and residents were invited to attend.

The Supervisor attended the Lincoln Depot Museum grand opening in Peekskill.  She recommended that residents go to their website to learn about the tours offered and to see the artifacts. The Supervisor commented that the committee has worked on this for over 10 years with grants and fundraising.  This was the train depot where President Lincoln stopped in 1861 and where four years later his funeral train passed through this depot.

The new master plan survey is on the Town’s website and the Supervisor asked residents to please fill out to assist the committee, the Town Board and the staff as they plan for the next 10 years for the community.  This is the third master plan during this administration.
SUPERVISOR’S REPORTS, (cont.)

Supervisor Puglisi announced the following upcoming events:

- The Town’s second 5K Run on October 25th will begin at 9:00 at the Cortlandt Waterfront Park.      Residents can go to the website for the Recreation Department to register.

- The Montrose Business Association will hold its second Craft Fair on October 25th at the   Montrose Gazebo.  The Supervisor congratulated the new Montrose Business Association.
- The Town’s Halloween Parade also will be on Saturday, October 25th at the Cortlandt Town Center.

- The Supervisor will be attending an additional protest rally against the Spectra gas line expansion at Pugsley Park in Peekskill.

- The Senior Center on Westbrook Drive will be hosting its second annual open house for seniors to learn about all the senior services and events provided by the Town. Dawn Mahoney is the Director and Becky Ferguson is the Assistant Director. 

- The Town’s Halloween Party will take place on Friday, October 31st at the Community Center from 6:00 p.m. - 8:00 p.m.

- Supervisor Puglisi attended the Hudson Valley Hospital Health Fair and she thanked them for coordinating this important forum for the community.  

- The Town’s 8th Charitable Golf Tournament was held at the Hollowbrook Golf Course.  The golf course provides the course at no charge and all proceeds go to the First Responders.

-  The Lakeland Van Cortlandtville Elementary PTA received a national award for their excellence of which only 170 PTAs in the country which received this award. 

- October is Breast Cancer Awareness Month.  Many employees took part in the Walkathon.
- The Cortlandt Manor Rotary Club will be discussing the eradication of polio worldwide.  The Supervisor then called upon Rita Sharples to the podium and gave to her a proclamation from the Town for the work the Rotary Club does for this and all the important causes they work on. She thanked her for her energy and her enthusiasm in everything she does and read the proclamation.

Ms. Sharples spoke and explained about the Rotary’s involvement in the polio cause starting in 1985 and at that time it had affected  350,000 people and since then cases have dropped by 99%.
Rotary has contributed 1.3 billion dollars and many volunteer hours.  After 30 years, the Global Polio Eradication Initiative stands on the brink of history on making polio the 2nd human disease to be stopped forever.  It only cost 60 cents to protect a child from polio from life and that a win against polio is a win for global health in the broadest sense.  India was declared polio free in 2014 proving polio can be stopped even in the most challenging conditions. Nigeria, Afghanistan and Pakistan remain the last challenges.  Ms. Sharples commented that winning the community trust is vital to carry out the polio end game plan worldwide and spoke of the other partners involved in the cause for the eradication initiative and that every dollar raised by the Rotary up to 
SUPERVISOR’S REPORTS, (cont.)

35 million a year will be matched two to one by the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation through 2018. 
-Supervisor Puglisi stated that October is Fire Prevention Month and several of the fire departments have held inspections and dinners.  Councilmember Costello and the Supervisor attended the Village of Buchanan Fire Department’s inspection and dinner.
Supervisor Puglisi called upon Colleen Anderson, the Coalition Coordinator for Substance Prevention Awareness to discuss upcoming events.  Ms. Anderson stated that the monies used for the upcoming events are paid through the Drug Community Grant Program where the Town receives $125,000 a year to educate the community. Forums were held at the schools and as a follow up to that, there will be a roundtable for concerned parents.  This time it will be held October 23rd at the Town Hall and there will be six experts in their field and tables will be set up to speak to each expert and then the expert will move to the next table.  Ms. Anderson stated the names of the expert panel that will be attending and the topics they will be discussing.  The next event will be held November 15th. The Town wanted to conduct a Wellness Fair, so they partnered with the Chamber of Commerce and will do a Holiday Gift Craft and Wellness Fair at the Town Center and demonstrations will include reflexology, reike, aromatherapy, zumba, yoga, etc. Many students have been invited to participate.
The Supervisor then discussed the West Point Partners plan for the converter plant in Verplanck and the tremendous impact it would have on the community.  She announced that their bid to purchase this property has been won by the Town of Cortlandt.  The process will begin and has to be approved by the Public Service Commission but the Town is 99% there and there will be many options for the use of this property now by the Town. The Supervisor thanked all the volunteers who worked on this effort.
* * * * * ** * * * * *

ROLL CALL

On a roll call attendance taken by Town Clerk Dyckman all Town Board members indicated their presence.

* * * * * ** * * * * *

TOWN BOARD REPORTS

Councilmember Farrell:  Spoke of the paving project that was unsuccessful when done.  Since then the contractor has returned to the site and has redone the work and the project is now satisfactory. Councilmember Farrell commented that he was glad that DES under Jeff Coleman required that the contractor redo the work to their satisfaction. The technique does work but for some reason this batch of materials didn’t take.

The Con Edison purchase is a big deal for the Town and couldn’t be more pleased with this development.  Besides preserving the field and adding new fields, maintaining the character of Verplanck and property values, being near a historic Catholic Church, boards going forward will 
TOWN BOARD REPORTS, (cont.)

have the opportunity to utilize these 100 acres for beneficial municipal projects, including a new facility for Town equipment which is needed for maintenance. The possibilities are endless and a very wise move by the Board.
Councilmember Freach:  Attended the Montrose fire district inspection and thanked them for the time they put in to keep our families safe. He also attended the Irish Festival and Councilmember Freach commented that it’s enjoyable to attend local cultural events as our diversity is one of our greatest assets.

As a former scuba instructor, Councilmember Freach has a lot of ideas regarding the Con Ed property. He hopes they can find a good way to make use of a resource like that and that it is a tremendous recreation resource and training facility resource that can really be put to good use for the community.
Councilmember Freach thanked Colleen Anderson for the work on the Coalition and its programs. He spoke about the steps being put in place to make the community a safer place with the drop off box and will continue to take these steps.  It takes an active, conscious effort to keep our kids and communities safe.
Councilmember Freach commented on some of the efforts towards solar panels and electricity.  Tonight they will receive and file a recommendation regarding the unified solar permit application to continue to move that forward.  They have also applied as one of the Solarize Westchester municipalities which, if chosen, will bring in a lot of organizations to help us come together with a solar installer and obtain residents who want to take advantage of the incentives for solar projects. The costs will then come down with more residents joining.  It is an opportunity to get involved with solar. He thanked Ed Vergano and Chris Kehoe for the hard work to make the application happen.

Councilmember Becker:  Commented about all the various “fights” on the Town Board regarding different issues that the Town had to deal with, such as West Point Partners and now we continue to fight Spectra about the pipeline which will be a tougher fight with no jurisdiction. Councilmember Becker stressed that we have to be vigilant and active to stand up for the rights of the community. No one part of the Town is more important than the other and the Town will fight to preserve and maintain it.
Councilmember Costello:  There will be three new employees appointed tonight and Councilmember Costello welcomed them. Councilmember Costello thanked the Task Force members and the community for rallying and helping in fighting West Point Partners. It took a lot of time and effort out of their lives and it was appreciated.

Councilmember Costello congratulated the Buchanan Fire department for their fire safety day being a big success.  She also stated that this Sunday at Hendrick Hudson, the Hendrick Hudson Lion’s Club is going to be putting on a pumpkin festival and invited residents to come and support 
TOWN BOARD REPORTS, (cont.)

the Hendrick Hudson Lion’s Club.  Councilmember Costello also thanked the Rotary Club for their fight for eradicating polio.  She also urged residents to take the Master Plan survey.  The opinions matter and they want to grow in a way that the residents want the Town to grow.

Councilmember Costello thanked Councilmember Farrell for joining her with Habitat for Humanity, a great organization that helps homeowners in need and she urged residents to contact this organization to volunteer.
Councilmember Costello, along with Councilmembers Farrell and Freach, attended the Montrose Fire Department inspection and Buchanan Fire Department and in both the apparatus was great and the men did a great job.

Recently, Councilmember Costello put solar panels on her home and she is looking forward in working with Councilmember Freach on streamlining this process and helping to make solar more affordable and accessible to everyone.

Supervisor Puglisi commented that there are 240 responses so far to the online survey.

* * * * * ** * * * * *

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

Councilmember Costello moved that the minutes of September 16, 2014 

be approved as presented by Town Clerk Dyckman.  Councilmember Becker seconded the motion. 

All voted AYE
* * * * * * * * * *
PUBLIC HEARINGS

None

* * * * * * * * * *
DANGEROUS BUILDING PROCEEDING

To consider Evidence that 270 Furnace Dock Road is an unsafe building.

Tom Wood, Town Attorney explained that from time to time the Town Building Department determines that certain properties have not been properly remediated by the property owner with respect to damage, etc.  Under Chapter 135 of the Town code, the Town Board can consider information submitted, give notice to the property owner to provide the Board with information.  The Town Board then can make a determination to board it up, demolish it, etc and bill it back on to the tax roles.  This has been commenced regarding this property. The property report has been given to the property owner and between now and the November Town Board meeting, they will meet with the owner to review the reports and based on that, if a resolution cannot be had, the property owner has to submit their information and then a final determination will be made. 

This will be held at the November 18th Town Board meeting.

HEARING OF CITIZENS, (AGENDA ITEMS ONLY)
Ruby Horton

16 Dimond Ave.

Asked about the speed hump on Dimond Avenue and that they wanted two humps, not just the one.
Supervisor Puglisi explained that the Town Board consensus was to do the one hump.  She asked Jeff Coleman to further explain.  Jeff explained that this was the policy they also used on Millington Avenue.  The residents requested the humps and there was a question as to how many would be appropriate.  In that case there were 2 speed humps installed.  On this street they decided to put one hump and it has had positive results but there have been quite a few negative responses as well from residents who don’t live in that immediate area.  There are other options available to get the appropriate speed.  He stated that the hump needs to come up for the winter and in the spring they will evaluate what will be needed.  

Supervisor Puglisi stated she witnessed cars slowing down on the street and that the hump did help.  Ms. Horton commented that the second one would help that they don’t speed up.  She also has been hearing horn blowing as cars go over the humps.  The Supervisor stated she can’t stop that from happening. The police have also promised they would be on patrol there more often. Ms. Horton asked if the speed limit would be changed but Jeff explained that it is regulated by the NYSDOT and that 30 is the lowest speed limit.  Tom Wood further explained that to lower it, there must be an engineering study done and submitted to the State.
Mike Moray
Dimond Avenue

Stated that every single house on that part of Dimond Ave. signed the petition to want several speed humps and that he understands that residents who don’t live on that street who might not want the humps, but they don’t live on that street.  He asked the Town Board to consider not the opposition to the speed humps and they put the most weight on the opinion of those that actually live on that street.  They will hold the Town Board to the support they indicated they would give from the beginning.  The Supervisor assured him that they will.

* * * * * * * * * *
BID REPORTS 
* * * * * * * * * *
REPORTS
For the month of September, 2014 from the Office for the Aging, Purchasing Department, the Receiver of Taxes and the Town Clerk. 
* * * * * * * * * *
OLD BUSINESS 

Receive and File the Following:
1.
Report from DES with respect to parking restrictions on Trolley Road (off Red Mill Road) 
and Authorize same.

RESOLUTION NO.266-14 RE:  Amend the Vehicle and Traffic Code to provide for “No Parking” signs along Trolley Road.
* * * * * * * * * *
NEW BUSINESS 

Receive and File the Following:
1.
Master Plan Survey currently being distributed to residents through the media via 
organizations, website and facebook.

2.
Letter from Donna Curinga requesting the Town purchase a parcel of land 
on Broadway 
and 13th Street in Verplanck; and refer to the Legal Department and DOTS.

3.
Report from DES with respect to services for residents impacted by watermain breaks at 
the recommendation of Westchester County Health Department; and refer to the Legal 
Department and the Comptroller.

4.
Memo from DOTS with respect to a Unified Solar Permitting process; and 
refer to 
DOTS and the Legal Department amended to include a ZBA memo.
5.
Report from DOTS with respect to Forest Avenue Drainage.

Discussion:  None

All voted AYE
* * * * * ** * * * * *
RESOLUTIONS

(All resolutions adopted at this meeting are to be found attached to the end of the original document.) 

Councilmember Freach moved that the following resolutions be adopted, seconded by Councilmember Farrell.

              .
RESOLUTION NO. 267-14 RE:  Appoint Isaac Clark as a laborer in DES.
RESOLUTION NO. 268-14 RE: Appoint two seasonals for DES.

RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)

RESOLUTION NO. 269-14 RE: Approve a settlement with respect to the Oak Mt. Tax Certiorari.

RESOLUTION NO. 270-14 RE: Authorize the Purchasing Director and technology to solicit RFPs for GIS Services.

RESOLUTION NO. 271-14 RE: Authorize the Town Attorney to send a request to the town of Yorktown with respect to Brodie's Pub on Rt. 6 pumping effluent in to the Mohegan Manor pump station for a period not to exceed 3 years.

RESOLUTION NO. 272-14 RE:  Authorize the Town Attorney to proceed with discussions with NYS DEC with respect to an abandoned gas station on Rt. 9A in Montrose. 
RESOLUTION NO. 273-14 RE:  Authorize a contract with respect to Snow Plowing and Ice Removal for 2014/2015.
RESOLUTION NO. 274-14 RE: Authorize the installation of reflectors on Dogwood Road.
RESOLUTION NO. 275-14 RE: Authorize the cancellation of water charges for 5 Montrose Station Road.

RESOLUTION NO. 276-14 RE:  Authorize the demolition of an old salt dome at Arlo Lane.
RESOLUTION NO. 277-14 RE: Authorize proceeding with the completion of the revised preliminary design of the Annsville Circle Pedestrian Path.
RESOLUTION NO. 278-14 RE: Authorize the awarding of the final Phase of Construction for the Verplanck Nature Preserve.
Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi stated that there is an abandoned gas station on Albany Post Road.  Tom Wood explained that the property is also behind in real estate taxes but because of the contamination, the Town has been reluctant to take title and be responsible for the cleanup.
The owner is struggling to clean up the contamination but will be an ongoing process.  The Town is approaching NYSDEC where if the Town took title, it would be granted immunity for anything beyond the site itself.  Then the parcel could be cleared, capped and used for other uses.

Regarding the Annsville Circle Pedestrian Path and the Verplanck Nature Preserve Phase 2,
Supervisor Puglisi stated they will decide on the plans for these two items that the Town has received grants for.
All voted AYE
The Supervisor introduced the new employees.

* * * * * ** * * * * *

ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

Councilmember Farrell moved that the following resolutions be adopted.  Councilmember Becker             seconded the motion. 

RESOLUTIONS:

RESOLUTION NO. 279-14 RE:  Appoint Ken Celli as a Laborer in DES.
RESOLUTION NO. 280-14 RE: Appoint Inga Colbran to fill a vacancy in the Office of the Receiver of Taxes.

RESOLUTION NO. 281-14 RE: Appoint Andrea Wertheimer to the Temporary Service List.

RESOLUTION NO. 282-14 RE: Authorize consultant services with respect to the Cortlandt Coalition.

All voted AYE

The Supervisor welcomed the new employees.
Councilmember Farrell moved that the following resolution be polled.  Councilmember Becker              seconded the motion.
RESOLUTION NO. 283-14 RE: Authorize an Agreement with the Croton Cortlandt Center for the Arts subject to certain conditions.

The Board was Polled:

Councilmember Costello:  Yes
Councilmember Becker:    Yes
Supervisor Puglisi:
   Yes
Councilmember Freach:      No
Councilmember Farrell:     Yes
The motion Passed

Councilmember Farrell moved that the following resolutions be adopted.  Councilmember Becker             seconded the motion. 

RESOLUTION NO. 284-14 RE: Authorize a Contract with respect to the reconstruction of a drainage swale on Westchester Avenue in Verplanck.

RESOLUTION NO. 285-14 RE: Authorize an Intermunicipal Agreement with Westchester County with respect to the Organic Waste Transfer Station.

RESOLUTION NO. 286-14 RE: Authorize the purchase of Con Edison property located on Broadway in Verplanck.

RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)

RESOLUTION NO. 287-14 RE: Authorize applications with respect to the Town being designated as a Climate Action Champion.

Discussion:  The Supervisor commented that they are delighted to be voting on the purchase of the Con Edison property for town wide use.
All Voted AYE
 * * * * * ** * * * * *
BUDGET TRANSFERS

Councilmember Costello moved that the following budget transfer be approved.  Councilmember Becker seconded the motion.

RESOLUTION NO. 287-14 RE: Authorize Budget Transfer
Discussion: Town Comptroller Glen Cestaro explained this refers a note for the water line that was installed last year in Continental Village.  The original note was $650,000; they are paying down $50,000 and renewing the note.
All voted AYE
REPORTS FROM VARIOUS DEPARTMENTS

* * * * * ** * * * * *
REPORTS FROM STANDING & SPECIAL COMMITTEES

* * * * * ** * * * * *
SECOND HEARING OF CITIZENS

Rosemary Boyle Lasher

198 7th Street, Verplanck

Spoke of the Hollowbrook Golf Outing and thanked the Recreation Department, especially Ken Sherman, Leslie Bornstein and John Palmiotto and all those involved in raising money for the Fire Departments and Ambulance Corps.

Ms. Boyle Lasher also spoke regarding the solar panels. There is a concern about stand alone units and setbacks to adjacent properties, particularly in areas that are very tight. 
Speaking on behalf of the Verplanck Residents Associations, she expressed everyone’s gratitude to the Town Board for protecting not only Verplanck, but the Village of Buchanan, the hamlet of Montrose and all adjacent areas who would have experienced the West Point Partners project.

HEARING OF CITIZENS, cont.

She thanked Bernard Vahey for having the awareness and commented that his work has been amazing.
John DeBenedictus
Westminster Drive

Regarding the report on the dangerous building, Mr. DeBenedictus commented that he hopes the Town gives the owner every possibility to come to some sort of agreement.  He spoke about “home rule” and that it reminds him of Peekskill telling the residents about how to maintaining their houses, etc.  He also congratulated the Town for the land purchase.
Holly Haight

171 16th Street, Verplanck
Also thanked the Supervisor and Town Board for the land purchase from Con Edison.
Bernard Vahey

215 Broadway, Verplanck

Thanked the Town Board for standing behind the residents to combat West Point Partners and Spectra, which will affect everyone in the Town.  The residents in Athens who are also combating this are doing it alone without the support of their elected officials and he thanked the Board for that.
* * * * * ** * * * * *
ADJOURNMENT
The meeting was adjourned at 8:20 p.m. on a motion by Councilmember Becker,  

seconded by Councilmember Freach
All voted AYE
Respectfully submitted,







                                           JO-ANN DYCKMAN









                                 Town Clerk
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